

Teachers Unions Inadvertently Ignited the Year of School Choice

By Corey DeAngelis

December 2021

Key Points

- Through their response to the pandemic, unions overplayed their hand and exposed the inherent failures of the one-size-fits-all government school system.
- 2021 is the year of school choice. Eighteen states have enacted or expanded programs to fund students instead of systems over the past year—and support for school choice is at an all-time high.
- Parents are waking up, and there's no turning back: They don't want to feel powerless
 ever again. The teachers union empire is crumbling right before everyone's eyes, and
 it's the unions' own fault.

2021 has been the year of school choice, and it's not over yet.¹ Most remarkably, the success of school choice this year has been attributable less to its advocates than to its worst enemies: teachers unions. Through their response to the pandemic, unions overplayed their hand and exposed the inherent failures of the one-size-fits-all government school system.² Families are now thankfully figuring out that there isn't any good reason to fund institutions when we can fund students directly instead.

Support for school choice is through the roof. The latest nationwide survey by RealClear Opinion Research found support for school choice jumped by 10 percentage points over the past year—from 64 percent support in April 2020 to 74 percent support in June 2021.³ Polling from Morning Consult similarly found surges in support for all types of school choice from spring to fall 2020.⁴

Another nationwide poll of America's 18- to 29-year-olds, conducted by Harvard University, found a 10 percentage point increase in support for expanding educational freedom over the past two years—from 63 percent support among respondents in 2019 to 73 percent support in 2021.⁵

Eighteen states enacted or expanded programs to fund students instead of systems this year.⁶ The number of states with education savings account programs—the purest form of funding students directly and empowering families—doubled from five to 10 this year.⁷

The power imbalance between the public school monopoly and families was made clearer than ever. Parents were willing to put up with their children's schools receiving taxpayer money while failing to adequately meet their needs year after year. But it became another thing entirely when those schools took that money but refused to provide in-person service.

Private schools were fighting to reopen. Teachers unions were fighting to keep public schools closed. Private schools filed legal cases to fight for their right to provide in-person services for families in states such as California, Kentucky, Michigan, Ohio, and Wisconsin.⁸ A Catholic private school in Sacramento, California, even rebranded itself as a day care to get around the government's arbitrary closure rules that applied to schools but not childcare providers.⁹

The main difference was one of incentives. Private school leaders understood their customers could take their money elsewhere if adequate services weren't provided. Public schools received children's education dollars regardless of whether they opened their doors for business.

Teachers unions prioritized their monopoly at all costs. The same month public schools started to close nationwide, for example, unions lobbied the government to make it illegal for families to switch to virtual charter schools in states such as Oregon and Pennsylvania. They sought to protect the system at the expense of families at the worst time possible.

Unions showed their true colors by lumping political demands into discussions about reopening schools. For example, in its report on safely reopening schools, United Teachers Los Angeles included demands such as providing Medicare for All, implementing a wealth tax, defunding the police, and banning charter schools.11 On two occasions, about a dozen teachers unions joined coalitions, including the Democratic Socialists of America, to "demand safe schools" by holding "national days of resistance."12 Included in their lists of demands was more federal funding, police-free schools, rent cancellation, and a ban on new charter schools. These were hardly the first cases of unions acting politically, but in their cumulative effect, such excesses became national headline news and made their way into kitchen table conversations.

Their hypocrisy knew no limits. The president of the Berkeley Federation of Teachers was caught sending his child to private school in person, even though he railed against reopening public schools in person.¹³ Public school districts were charging families hundreds of dollars per child per week out of pocket for in-person childcare services in the

same school buildings they deemed unsafe for in-person learning.¹⁴

A Chicago Teachers Union board member was caught vacationing in Puerto Rico while fighting against plans to reopen schools in person.¹⁵ If it was safe enough to vacation in Puerto Rico in person, why wasn't it safe enough to return to work in person? The obvious explanation: It's more enjoyable to vacation in person than to work in person.

However, I don't really blame the public school employees. The problem is the perverse set of incentives that's baked into the system. But the reality is that the school reopening debate was always more about politics and power than safety and families' needs.¹⁶

The public school system's version of virtual learning was a failure for many children, academically and socially. At the same time, remote instruction allowed families to get a closer look at what was going on in their children's classrooms, and many parents weren't happy with what they viewed to be ideological indoctrination.¹⁷ This unexpected increase in transparency further fueled parents' calls for more control over their children's educations.

The good news is the teachers unions can't help themselves. They're unleashing renewed calls for school choice by pushing for curriculum and masking rules that many families dislike. The latest battles over curriculum, masking, and reopening are all symptoms of the problem that is the one-size-fits-all government school system. Thankfully, more people are now seeing that the best solution to these problems is funding students directly.

Earlier this month, the Florida Board of Education unanimously approved allowing all families to take their children's education dollars elsewhere if they disagree with their public school's masking rules. And the eligibility works both ways—whether the family disagrees with a mask mandate or a ban.

In Arizona, Gov. Doug Ducey announced a new program allowing income-eligible families to take their children's education dollars elsewhere if their public schools close, mandate masks, or subject children to other COVID-19 constraints. ¹⁹ Tennessee's Speaker of the House Cameron Sexton and Texas state Rep. Briscoe Cain also publicly supported the idea to fund students directly. ²⁰

This is the only way forward without forcing one-size-fits-all mandates or bans on other people's children. Families will never unsee what they have witnessed from the teachers unions over the past year. Parents are waking up, and there's no turning back: They don't want to feel powerless ever again. The teachers union empire is crumbling right before everyone's eyes, and it's the unions' own fault.

About the Author

Corey DeAngelis is the national director of research at the American Federation for Children, an adjunct scholar at the Cato Institute, and a senior fellow at the Reason Foundation.

Notes

- 1. American Federation for Children, "The Year of School Choice," May 16, 2021, https://www.federationforchildren.org/11994-2/.
- 2. Corey DeAngelis, "Teachers' Unions Make the Case for School Choice," *National Review*, February 23, 2021, https://www.nationalreview.com/2021/02/teachers-unions-make-the-case-for-school-choice/.
- 3. American Federation for Children, "New Poll: School Choice Support at All-Time High," June 29, 2021, https://www.federationforchildren.org/new-poll-school-choice-support-at-all-time-high/.
- 4. Corey A. DeAngelis (@DeAngelisCorey), "Support for each type of school choice has increased since last year Education Savings Accounts: +5% Tax Credit Scholarships: +9% Private School Vouchers: +16%," Twitter, December 15, 2020, 3:05 p.m., https://twitter.com/DeAngelisCorey/status/1338938174303768577.
- 5. Harvard Kennedy School, Institute of Politics, "Harvard Youth Poll," April 23, 2021, https://iop.harvard.edu/youth-poll/spring-2021-harvard-youth-poll; and Corey A. DeAngelis (@DeAngelisCorey), "Harvard Youth Poll: 'If parents had more freedom to choose where they could send their children to school, the education system in this country would be better.," Twitter, April 25, 2021, 10:41 a.m., https://twitter.com/DeAngelisCorey/status/1386329435008294914.
- 6. American Federation for Children, "School Choice Victories," 2021, https://www.federationforchildren.org/school-choice-victories/.
- 7. EdChoice, "Education Savings Accounts (ESAs)," https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/types-of-school-choice/education-savings-account/; and Jason Bedrick, "The Year of Educational Choice Is Here," EdChoice, July 1, 2021, https://www.edchoice.org/engage/the-year-of-educational-choice-is-here/.
- 8. Kristen Taketa, "California's School Closure Rules Violated Private School Families' Rights, Appeals Court Rules," Los Angeles Times, July 23, 2021, https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2021-07-23/appeal-court-rules-in-favor-of-private-school-families; Billy Kobin, "Brett Kavanaugh Asks Beshear to Respond to Kentucky Religious School Lawsuit by Friday," Courier-Journal, December 4, 2020, https://www.courier-journal.com/story/news/education/2020/12/02/kentucky-covid-19-school-restrictions-kavanaugh-asks-beshear-reply/3799510001/; Melissa Nann Burke, "Feds Side with Michigan Religious Schools in Suit over COVID Restrictions," Detroit News, December 12, 2020, https://www.detroitnews.com/story/news/politics/2020/12/11/feds-side-religious-schools-suit-over-mich-covid-restrictions/6512457002/; Plain Dealer, "Federal Appeals Court in Ohio Overturns Decision to Close Private Schools in Toledo Because of COVID Pandemic," Cleveland.com, January 4, 2021, https://www.cleveland.com/court-justice/2021/01/federal-appeals-court-in-ohio-overturns-decision-to-close-private-schools-in-toledo-because-of-covid-pandemic. html; and Chris Rickert, "Wisconsin Supreme Court Strikes Down Dane County Health Department Order to Close Schools," Wisconsin State Journal, June 12, 2021, https://madison.com/wsj/news/local/education/local_schools/wisconsin-supreme-court-strikes-down-dane-county-health-department-order-to-close-schools/article_69630809-2efo-5a68-9687-9003d649a3oc.html.
- 9. Editorial Board, "Sacramento County Must Stop Capital Christian School's Coronavirus 'Day Care' Stunt," Sacramento Bee, August 18, 2020, https://www.sacbee.com/opinion/editorials/article245037380.html.
- 10. Melanie Bavaria, "Cyber Charters in Pa. Keep Teaching amid Confusion in Coronavirus Shutdown Order," WHYY, March 24, 2020, https://whyy.org/articles/cyber-charters-in-pa-keep-teaching-amid-confusion-in-coronavirus-shutdown-order/; Editorial Board, "Oregon's Coronavirus Education Lockdown," *Wall Street Journal,* March 31, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/oregons-coronavirus-education-lockdown-11585697080; and Corey DeAngelis, "How Pennsylvania Is Discouraging Education During the Coronavirus Crisis | Opinion," *Patriot-News*, April 16, 2020, https://www.pennlive.com/opinion/2020/04/how-pennsylvania-is-discouraging-education-during-the-coronavirus-crisis-opinion.html.

- 11. Eric Boehm, "Teachers Unions Want Wealth Taxes, Charter School Bans, and Medicare for All Before School Can Reopen," *Reason*, July 28, 2020, https://reason.com/2020/07/28/teachers-unions-want-wealth-taxes-charter-school-bans-and-medicaid-for-all-before-schools-can-reopen/.
- 12. Corey A. DeAngelis (@DeAngelis Corey), "A coalition of over a dozen teachers unions and the Democratic Socialists of America is holding a 'National Day of Resistance' tomorrow.," Twitter, January 11, 2021, 1:36 p.m., https://twitter.com/DeAngelisCorey/status/1348700363373891593; and Corey A. DeAngelis (@DeAngelisCorey), "A coalition of 10 teachers unions and the Democratic Socialists of America is demanding [...]. They are holding a 'National Day of Resistance' tomorrow.," Twitter, August 2, 2020, 6:44 p.m., https://twitter.com/DeAngelisCorey/status/1290055940834643975.
- 13. Joshua Bote, "Hypocrisy': Berkeley Teachers Union Head Takes Daughter to In-Person Preschool in Viral Clip," SFGATE, March 1, 2021, https://www.sfgate.com/education/article/Berkeley-teachers-union-head-in-person-preschool-15989536.php.
- 14. Lindsey Burke, "Schools Use Empty Classes for Expensive Day Care, and Parents Are Charged Twice. This Needs to End.," Daily Signal, August 20, 2020, https://www.dailysignal.com/2020/08/20/districts-are-using-empty-schools-as-expensive-day-cares-and-taxpaying-parents-are-being-charged-twice-this-needs-to-end/.
- 15. Ben Bradley, "CTU Board Member Facing Criticism for Vacationing in Caribbean While Pushing Remote Learning," WGN9, December 31, 2020, https://wgntv.com/news/wgn-investigates/ctu-board-member-facing-criticism-for-vacationing-in-caribbean-while-pushing-remote-learning/.
- 16. Corey A. DeAngelis and Christos A. Makridis, "School Isn't Closed for Lack of Money," *Wall Street Journal*, March 9, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/school-isnt-closed-for-lack-of-money-11615332385; Corey A. DeAngelis, "School Reopening Decisions Were More About Politics and Power Than Safety and the Needs of Families," Philanthropy Roundtable, July 19, 2021, https://www.philanthropyroundtable.org/home/blog/post/roundtable/2021/07/19/school-reopening-decisions-were-more-about-politics-and-power-than-safety-and-the-needs-of-families; and Corey A. DeAngelis, "School Reopenings Linked to Union Influence and Politics, Not Safety," *Reason*, August 19, 2020, https://reason.com/2020/08/19/school-reopenings-linked-to-union-influence-and-politics-not-safety/.
- 17. Thomas F. Berner and John Paul Maye, "Indoctrinating Kids in Critical Race Theory," *Wall Street Journal*, July 19, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/critical-race-theory-indoctrination-crt-11626671633.
- 18. Forrest Saunders, "Florida's State Board of Education Approves Letting Students Transfer over Mask Requirements," WFTS, August 5, 2021, https://www.abcactionnews.com/news/state/floridas-state-board-of-education-to-consider-mask-mandate-ban-enforcement-rule.
- 19. Office of the Governor Doug Ducey, "Governor Ducey Announces Relief Program for K–12 Students, Families," press release, August 17, 2021, https://azgovernor.gov/governor/news/2021/08/governor-ducey-announces-relief-program-k-12-students-families.
- 20. Laura Testino and Samuel Hardiman, "Parents Should Decide on Masks, Be Able to Take Tax Money to Leave District, Sexton Says," *Commercial Appeal*, August 6, 2021, https://www.commercialappeal.com/story/news/education/2021/08/07/masks-in-schools-parent-decision-cameron-sexton-special-session/5517675001/.

© 2021 by the American Enterprise Institute for Public Policy Research. All rights reserved.

The American Enterprise Institute (AEI) is a nonpartisan, nonprofit, 501(c)(3) educational organization and does not take institutional positions on any issues. The views expressed here are those of the author(s).